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We are a Respectful, Responsible, Safe and Successful School 

Caswell Street, PEAK HILL NSW 2869 

P: 02 6869 1304 E: peakhill-c.school@det.nsw.edu.au 

W: www.peakhill-c.schools.nsw.edu.au 

Principal’s Message 

Term 4 Week 2 - Friday, 15 October 2021 

                 Peak Hill Central School 

      Newsletter 

WELCOME BACK TO TERM 4  
The school is fully operational with all students back to face to face learning under level 3 restrictions. It has 
been fantastic to see the students interacting with their peers and teachers. It has been so nice to see our 
newest teachers, Mr Brody Palmer, Miss Sammi Axan, and our Prac Teacher Miss Ella Bandur loving their first 
two weeks at our wonderful school. 
 

I want to wish our Year 12 students all the best as they transition from school out into the wider world. We have 
fond memories and am very proud of you all for successfully achieving 13 years of education and soon, attaining 
your HSC. The school is open for Year 12 to connect with their teachers while they are preparing for their HSC 
exams.  
 

HSC exams commence on the 9th of November under the supervision of Mrs Maria George. 
 

At this stage we are working towards having a family dinner to celebrate Year 12’s graduation in December at 
The Carrington function space. If it is anything like last year’s dinner, it will be a great event. 
 

Mr Peter Neilsen 
Principal 
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Deputy Principal Report 

WELCOME BACK TO TERM 4 
This fortnight we are sending home a huge welcome back to school to all our students and 
families. We had really missed teaching and interacting with our incredible students every 
day during “Stay at home”, so it is very exciting to have everyone back! 
 
A BUSY TERM AHEAD 
The expression, “hit the ground running”, has never been as true as it is this term. After a 
very long time at home, we are now straight into a very busy term. Please stay informed 
of our scheduled calendar dates, changes of dates and upcoming events via, our 
Newsletter, school Facebook page and the regular notes that we will be sending home 
with your child/ren this term. Remember, our very friendly and efficient office staff are 
always happy to take your calls and answer any questions you may have, or to direct you 
to staff who can help you. We look forward to a big and fabulously busy term, filled with  
lots of learning and engaging experiences.  
 
CONGRATULATIONS! 
This term we are delighted to announce the permanent appointment of Mr Brody Palmer 
to Peak Hill Central School. Mr Palmer comes to Peak Hill from Brisbane Water Secondary 
College. Our school and students are so fortunate to have secured the expertise of such a 
specialist educator. We are thrilled that Mr Palmer has accepted this full-time position and 
we wish him a successful career at our school. 
 
WELCOME TO PHCS 
This term we would like to welcome Miss Sammi Axam into our Primary Department. Miss 
Axam is team teaching with Miss Tiarne McLeod in Year 1/2 this term. The students in 
Year 1/2 have been really enjoying all the exciting learning experiences Miss McLeod and 
Miss Axam have planned for them. 
 
Year 1/2 have also welcomed our Practicum Teacher, Miss Ella Bandur, from the 
University of Technology Sydney, into their beautiful class for the next four weeks. Miss 
Bandur is from Bateman’s Bay and she is currently loving the experience of teaching in 
rural NSW.  
 
A big thank you in advance to both Miss Axam and Miss Bandur for all the time and effort 
they are putting into planning and organising quality learning experiences for our precious 
students. 
 

Miss Ella Bandur Miss Sammi Axam Mr Brody Palmer 
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 ATTENDANCE 
It has been seriously beautiful to see our incredible 
students back at school. We want to encourage our 
students to be at school every day. If there is any 
support at all, that we can provide to help your child 
be at school every day, please just call the school and 
let me know. 
 
ATTENDANCE LUNCH WITH THE PRINCIPAL 
Beginning next Monday, we are going to have a 
fortnightly attendance award. Every child who attends 
school every day for two weeks will have their name 
go into a draw. There will be one winner for Primary 
and one winner for Secondary, each fortnight. The 
winning children will have the chance to invite two 
friends and the students will be going down town with 
the Principal for lunch on Friday. 
 
YEAR 6 INTO YEAR 7 TRANSITION 
Starting on Monday, our Year 6 students will be 
participating in a Transition to high school over the 
next seven Monday’s. Mrs Tremain-Cannon will also 
be working with the students in Year 6, every Tuesday, 
Wednesday and Thursday to prepare them for the 
expectations of Year 7 in 2022. 
 
PRIMARY HATS 
To support our Primary students with the, “not hat, no 
play” rule, the school will be purchasing a new hat for 
every Primary child. The hats will be embroidered with 
each child’s name and they will be kept at school in 
each child’s classroom, so that students will always 
have a hat and can always play.  
 
2021 HIGHER SCHOOL CERTIFICATE 
The HSC exams for 2021 have been rescheduled to 
start from Tuesday 9 November. The revised timetable 
has been released by NESA. There is new information 
regarding the HSC being released every week, so 
students are reminded to regularly check their school 
email accounts. It is important that parents and 
students regularly access this information on the NESA 
websiteExternal link and the Department’s HSC Hub. 
 
A reminder that our 2021 Year 12 students are still 
welcome to come to school and work with their 
teachers to revise and prepare for their HSC 
Examinations. 
 
I want to personally thank each of you for your 
ongoing support. Your commitment to your children, 
their education and our school is sincerely  

Deputy Principal Report Continues 

appreciated. We look forward to working with you this 
term to continue achieving fabulous outcomes for  
every child in our care.  
 
PHCS COVID COOKBOOK CHALLENGE! 
Please accept the challenge! Calling all past and 
present staff, students and community members. 
Please share a favourite recipe, memories and history 
including photos and artwork to make a Peak Hill 
Central School Community Cookbook. 

 
Take care and have a lovely weekend! 
 
Mrs Catherine Doyle 
Deputy Principal 

https://educationstandards.nsw.edu.au/wps/portal/nesa/covid-19/coronavirus-advice
https://educationstandards.nsw.edu.au/wps/portal/nesa/covid-19/coronavirus-advice
https://education.nsw.gov.au/student-wellbeing/stay-healthy-hsc?q=
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Head Teacher Student Growth and Attainment 
It is so fantastic to see all of our wonderful students 
back at school. It has been a tough time for them and 
our families during Lockdown while keeping up with 
home schooling. I was impressed with the work some 
students completed during this time, and seeing them 
on Zoom or on Facetime for individual lessons really 
showed the benefits of technology today. Our students 
today benefit in many ways through being able to use 
technology and being familiar with keyboards etc. 
These are important skills for their jobs in the future. 
 
However, we are seeing more research about the 
effects on children of too much screen time, and how 
the blue light that comes off many screens stimulates 
the brain and prevents sleep. It also supresses the 
production of a hormone called melatonin, which 
helps us feel drowsy at night. Many of the students I 
teach tell me they are on their devices until very early 
in the morning and can’t wake up for school. As a 
grandmother, I know that children love to be on their 
iPad and phones and enjoy all the amazing games they 
can play. I also know it can be a struggle for parents, 
carers, and even grandparents to get children to put 
away their devices at night. More information on sleep 
and the effects of the blue light can be found at this 
website: https://www.sleepfoundation.org/bedroom-
environment/blue-light 
 
Parents, carers and grandparents these days are very 
busy and sometimes it’s hard to persevere but there is 
one thing that can work, and that is reading to your 
child at night, or if they are older they can read by 
themselves. But the book needs to be interesting to 
the child. I know that in the Peak Hill Library Jodie has 
some of the latest books for children and it is worth 
visiting with your child to find books to read with 
them. It sounds simple but with the right book, it 
works. At school we have a large collection of 
interesting books for children and young adults. 
Students often approach me these days about finding 
a book they would like to read. 

Head Teacher News  

support during the assessment that they would 
normally receive in the classroom. 
 
If you have any questions regarding the Check-in 
assessment, please contact the school on 68691304.  
 
Miss Lucy Dempsey 
Head Teacher 
 

WELCOME BACK 
It was so good to see all students back and engaging in 
learning activities within the classroom. This term will 
be a busy term with 11 weeks. For Stages 4 and 5, 
they will engage in an Assessment Week in Week 6. 
Assessments will be modified to reflect the disruption 
of Covid during the latter stages of Term 3. 
 
YEARS 8 and 9 
Years 8 and 9 will be involved in the preliminary 
elective choices for next year, today. As per last year 
we will record all student responses and analyse the 
electives before culling the electives down to 4 
choices, 2 choices per line, based on student interests. 
Student will then select the choices and lock in the 
choices for 2022.  
 
YEAR 12  
Year 12 students are encouraged to come into school 
and utilise this time to consolidate their 
understanding of their specific subjects. Teachers will 
be available in their normal co-teacher time. However 
if a student requires a teacher at a specific time we 
will attempt to accommodate these requests.  
 
Kind regards, 
 
Mr Joshua Brown  
Head Teacher Secondary Studies 
 

CHECK-IN ASSESSMENT FOR YEARS 3-9 
Students in Years 3-9 will participate in a reading and 
numeracy Check-in assessment in Weeks 3 and 4 of 
this term. 
 
The Check-in assessment is a NSW Department of 
Education online reading and numeracy assessment 
available to support schools to assess and monitor 
student learning. 
 
The assessments can supplement existing school 
practices to identify how students are performing and 
to help teachers tailor their teaching more specifically 
to student needs. 
 
The assessment will be scheduled for our students 
during Term 4, in Weeks 3 and 4. 
 

Students with disability may receive the same level of  

 

https://www.sleepfoundation.org/bedroom-environment/blue-light
https://www.sleepfoundation.org/bedroom-environment/blue-light
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 classes under the supervision of Ms Lyndal Edge. Ella is 
completing her final university practicum at Peak Hill 
Central School and has delivered highly effective 
lessons and support in her time here. Ella will be 
working with Primary until the end of Week 4.  
 
Due to current covid restrictions, we are not currently 
running Primary Assemblies. Students will still receive 
certificates and be acknowledged for their positive 
behaviours, and we can’t wait to share photos with 
you.  
 
Beginning in Week 3, Year 6 students will begin their 
transition into Year 7. Students will spend partial days 
in Secondary on Mondays to experience the new 
routines and structures and get to know their new 
teachers. The time spent in Secondary will increase 
towards the end of the term.  
 
A huge thank you again to all families for what has 
been a brilliant start to Term 4. We can’t wait to see 
what the next ten weeks will bring.  
 
Miss Tiarne McLeod 
Assistant Principal 
 
 

Head Teacher News Continues Assistant Principal Continues 

This week we celebrate Wellbeing Week.  
 
Check in on family and friends, but also remember to 
look after you! We need to take care of our physical, 
emotional, spiritual, social and mental wellbeing so 
that we can have full and enriched lives. It is 
important  to do something you enjoy every day - 
read, spend time in the garden, contact a loved one, 
go for a walk, play sport, talk to a friend, draw, listen 
to music…. whatever makes you feel good!  
 
Encourage your child/ren to do the same. We are all 
amazing and deserve to feel good about ourselves, so 
celebrate your “specialness” and spread your smile!  
 
Mrs Lyndal Edge 
Wellbeing Coordinator K-6  
 

Wellbeing Coordinator K-6 

Reading Circles have been continuing at school and 
students are enjoying exploring young adult issues in a 
safe environment. My Reading Circle is reading a highly 
acclaimed book, The Boy from the Mish, by Gary 
Lonesborough, a Yuin man from the Bega area.  
 
In my Year 8 Literacy class, we are concentrating on 
writing. We discussed what the class would like to do 
as a student driven project. A few students said they 
want to be journalists, and honestly some of their 
writing is really very good. They have very creative 
ideas and enjoy sharing them. They decided that they 
want to do a class newspaper and Mackenzie Pabis is 
the editor, with help from Calyssa-Lee Cohen McNeil. I 
am looking forward to being able to share their writing 
with you soon. 
 
Ms Brenda Stewart 
Head Teacher 

Assistant Principal 

It has been amazing to welcome our students back to 
face-to-face learning at school this term. I must again 
congratulate all families on the smooth transition both 
into, and out of, learning from home. Students have 
been reporting that their parents and carers are their 
new favourite teachers, which is so beautiful to hear.  
This term we welcome Miss Sammi Axam into Primary, 
who will be co-teaching in Year 1/2. Miss Axam has 
relocated from the Central Coast to work with your 
children and has dived right in, to get to know all of 
them and provide tailored support.  
 
We have also had Miss Ella Bandur working in Primary  
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Year 12 Class of 2021 

 

 
 
 
 

  Wayne Dargan 
   

 
 
 
 
 
 

   Tijuana Keed 
  

 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Goran Milinkovic 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Jada Read 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

James Robinson 
 
 
 
 

Student Portraits  
Year 1 

Student Portraits  
Year 12 
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Kick Start Kindy Local Places 

GEOGRAPHY WITH YEAR 1/2 
Miss Bandur has been teaching Geography in Year 1/2.  
 
On Tuesday, they took a walk along Caswell Street to 
look at and talk about our local places, the shops, 
bank, fire station and park. 
 
Mrs Lyndal Edge 
Classroom Teacher 

KICK START KINDY  
Welcome back to another term of Kickstart! 
 
It is so lovely to have you all back for Kickstart. 
Kickstart times are looking a little different this term. 
Week 3 is just like last term, playgroup from 10:45-
11:45am and students attending school next year are 
welcome to attend from 10:45am-12:45pm.  
 
We will be having a focus this term on writing our 
names, number recognition, fine motor skills and 
settling into school routines. This week we worked on 
scissor skills and writing our name.  
 
If you have any questions regarding transition into 
school, please get in contact with me. I am more then 
happy to answer your questions.  
 
Mrs Georgia Watt  
Kick Start Kindy Transition Teacher 
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Farewell and Good Luck Year 12 

 

Dear Year 12, 
Year 12 wishing you all the best in 
your future career choices, make 

good choices and stay safe.  
Ms Sharkey 

I wish you all the best and that your journey 

through life is full of positive and wonderful 

experiences. 

        David Gaunt 

Dear Students, 
Never shy away from the challenges of life.  

Never give up on chasing your dreams.  
Believe in yourself and the world will be yours.  

Farewell , 
Mr Neilsen 

A journey of a thousand miles begins 

with one step...don’t trip. If you do get 

up and start again. 

Justin 
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Farewell and Good Luck Year 12 

 

We wish you all the best for the future. From all the staff of 
Peak Hill Central School . 

Dear Jada, Tijuana,  Goran, James & Wayne, 

Thank you for all the wonderful memories that you leave us 

with. PHCS has been a better place because of the hard work 

& leadership that you have each shown during your years of 

schooling. Wishing each of you a lifetime of happiness and 

success in your chosen pathways. We hope that you always 

look back on your time at PHCS with the fondest of memories.  

All the best! Mrs Doyle 
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WHAT’S HAPPENING IN KINDERGARTEN 
What a lovely first two weeks back at school! Lovely to 
see students settling back into the school and 
classroom routines.  
 
The students loved being back at Library this week. 
You can see their excitement in the photos below. 
Every Monday students are encouraged to bring their 
library bag and books, so they can take home a library 
book to share with their family.  
 
We are back doing home readers each day and 
encourage students to return them as much as 
possible. During home learning if you lost your books 
or pouch, please let either of us know and we will get 
you a new one. The more you read the more you 
know! 
 
In PDHPE, we have been focusing on safety and being 
able to identify safe and unsafe situations. This is a 
great conversation starter with your child at home. 
Please do not hesitate to get in contact with us if you 
have any questions about your child’s progress or 
education. Looking forward to another great term of 
kindergarten! 
 
Mrs Georgia Watt and Miss Elsie Woodley  
Classroom Teachers 
 

 

Kindergarten with Mrs Georgia Watt &  
Miss Elsie Woodley 

YEAR 1/2 
Hello, and welcome to Term 4!  
I am always so shocked at how quickly the time goes! I 
don’t want this wonderful year with your children, but 
I am looking forward to finishing the year with 
intensive learning and lots of fun as we move towards 
Year 2 and Year 3!  
 
This term, Miss Sammi Axam joins the Year 1/2 family. 
Miss McLeod will continue to teach Literacy in the 
morning sessions while Miss Axam does intensive 
reading intervention with Year 1/2 students. Miss 
Axam will then teach Year 1/2 for the rest of the day. 
This is to increase consistency and predictability for 
your children across the school week. If you have any 
questions or concerns surrounding this, please feel 
free to call Miss McLeod or Miss Axam at any time. 
 
This fortnight we have been learning about fractions 
and have become confident in identifying halves and 
quarters of shapes and objects. We have now started 
learning how to find halves and quarters of numbers 
and collections.  
 
In Writing, we have been learning to write procedural 
texts. Students worked with Miss Axam to write a 
procedure on how to make fairy bread. Students then 
got to make and eat their very own fairy bread!  
 
In Art, we read “The Memory Tree” by Britta 
Teckentrup. We discussed how we can use happy 
memories to keep us strong when we are feeling sad 
or angry. We then drew our own foxes using oil 
pastels.  
 
Thank you for a beautiful fortnight.  
 
Miss Tiarne McLeod 
Classroom Teacher 

Year 1/2 with Miss Tiarne McLeod 
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 WHAT’S HAPPENING IN 3/4H? 
Welcome back to Term 4! I am so excited to have 
everyone back in the classroom for our last term of 
learning for the year. It is such a busy term and before 
we know it, it will be Christmas.  
 
In English this term we will be focusing on Poetry. We 
have looked at the context, audience and purpose of 
already written poems this week.  
 
This week we introduced fractions and decimals in 
Mathematics. We looked at equivalent fractions and 
fractions of shapes and collections.  
 
This term Sport has been changed to a Friday 
afternoon and we will be joining with 3/4M to 
participate in a range of sports each week.  
 
Pictured below is Mrs Edge’s students during Reading 
Circles, sharing a circular chocolate cake to celebrate 
Well-being Week. The circle represented the group and 
also a  hug.  
 
Miss Teagan Heraghty 
Classroom Teacher 

Year 3/4H with Miss Teagan Heraghty Year 3/4M with Miss Lyndal Matthews 

WELCOME BACK TO TERM 4 
It was so great to see everyone return last week 
refreshed after the break and ready to tackle another 
big term of learning and growing! 
 
This term we are looking at poetry in Literacy. We have 
started with writing acrostic poems. I am so incredibly 
proud of all students who have written a poem about 
being a great friend!  
 
In Numeracy, we are looking at fractions. All students 
have amazed me with their knowledge and we are all 
enjoying the hands on learning dividing up groups and 
objects to find many ways of displaying fractions.  
 
It was so nice to see our class outside enjoying the 
sunshine and using the new equipment we have at 
PHCS! All students really enjoyed the frisbees and I 
can't wait to see what we get up to in Sport this term! 
 
Miss Lyndal Matthews 
Classroom Teacher 



12 

 WELCOME BACK TO TERM 4 
I hope that everyone had a relaxing and enjoyable 
break. 
 
Year 6 shirts: If you are interested in ordering a shirt 
for your child, please send in $40 into the office ASAP 
so that we can get these ordered, I know the students 
are excited to be getting these. 
 
In Mathematics, we have been learning about fractions 
and the different type: proper, improper, mixed and 
equivalent. We have also explored percentages and 
decimals. The students have been enjoying 
participating in different hands on experiences to 
support our understanding of fractions. 
 
In Geography, students are learning about Asia. The 
students had to compete against each other in an 
“amazing race” type game by using clues to find the 
different places within Asia. They also had to use an 
atlas to find places within Asia. 
 
In Science, we are exploring the Solar System, learning 
about the main planets and also other planets that 
have been explored. 
 
Sports is always a popular event in 5/6 and most days 
we try to find time to go outside and play some sort of 
game. 
 
Have a great week. 
 
Mrs Bec Jones 
Classroom Teacher 

COOKING WITH MRS WATT  
It has been a busy fortnight in the Kitchen! 
 
STAGE 5 FOOD TECHNOLOGY  
Stage 5 have loved getting back into the kitchen and 
experiencing practical lessons. In the past fortnight we 
have made chicken burgers, mini quiches and creamy 
chicken pasta. We are planning our assessment task 
this term, which is to design a children’s birthday cake. 
We are planning the date when we make the cakes, 
and the students are so excited!  
 
HOSPITALITY  
Was lovely to be back with the Stage 6 students. We 
did coffee club and made scones for the teachers to 
purchase on Friday as a lovely FRI-YAY treat. The 
compliments were amazing, stating what lovely scones 
they had cooked. Well done, Stage 6. 
 
Mrs Georgia Watt  
Stage 5 Food Technology & Hospitality Teacher 

Food Technology & Hospitality with  

 Mrs Georgia Watt 

Year 5/6 with Mrs Bec Jones 
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 Mrs Edge is very excited about the progress her Stage 5 
Visual Arts students are making with their “Still Life” 
artworks.  
 
They have been studying the art of French 
impressionist painter, Paul Cezanne, and have created 
their own arrangement.  
 
Watch this space for some phenomenal results of the 
students’ commitment and skills in Art!  
 
Mrs Lyndal Edge 
Visual Art Teacher 

Stage 5 Visual Art ACTIVATE Agriculture 

Last week students in ACTIVATE Agriculture went to 
the Agriculture Plot to meeting the newborn kids in 
our Angora Goat Stud. 
 
What joy! 
 
Mrs Kelley Westcott 
Classroom Teacher 
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Community Information 
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Community Information 



16 

 

School Calendar Term 4 2021 


